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11th January 2010

Dear Cllr. Castle

Following your recent press release and letter to Essex Headteachers, it was felt important that the associations that represent Essex Heads respond to you to express our dismay that you felt it necessary to remind Headteachers of their responsibilities to keep schools open in severe weather conditions.  

We work to ensure that we maintain a mutual understanding of the situation with Essex County Council and the Local Authority when dealing with extreme situations.  Headteachers have the ultimate responsibility for the safety of the children and staff in their institutions.  This duty of care is taken extremely seriously and unhelpful comments can detrimentally affect the morale of Headteachers and their staff.  
Schooling is no longer like it was twenty or more years ago when local children went to local schools.  Today, parents can express a preference for a school of their choice and this has led to an increase in the number of car, bus or train journeys for students travelling miles from home.  The responsibilities on Headteachers for Health and Safety have increased enormously in recent years as has the constant threat of litigation in a ‘no win no fee’ society. 
In the county’s 15 special schools, some children travel up to 50 miles to school. Being delayed en route due to severe weather or being unable to get back from school can be highly dangerous for vulnerable children and also critical to their health if medication or other required interventions cannot be given. You make no mention of these circumstances nor of our concern for the potential threats to the welfare of these children.

Headteachers also have a duty of care for their staff and must consider the safety of their journey to school, as well as when they on the school premises. Many staff live considerable distances from their schools and these circumstances will vary on a school by school basis.

Headteachers agonise over the decision to open or close in these circumstances, often leaving it until very early in the morning, in the hope that conditions have improved overnight.  In making this difficult decision, Headteachers will take into account local conditions, Met Office warnings, school site conditions, police, the RAC and the AA and all radio and TV bulletins.  Many Essex schools have children who come to them by bus and the bus companies also declare their situation early in the morning and often will not guarantee to collect pupils later in the day. In some cases bus companies will decline to collect children early in the morning. 
You also implied in your letter that for some Heads to take the decision to close on the preceding day was somehow wrong.  However, Headteachers would have taken that decision based on the guidance they were given and made the announcements in consideration of parents who would have longer to prepare childcare arrangements.

Many schools who did open had difficulties in supervision of pupils and providing constructive learning as well as providing meals.  Many students had to be kept in all day because of the icy conditions and risks factors in playgrounds. Another factor for Headteachers is the availability of salt/grit I am aware that there is currently a shortage and many schools are having difficulty as suppliers have directed all stocks to Local Authorities.
Headteachers would have been heedful of the guidance from the DSCF sent last week. The Local Authority, if it could act on the advice, in the last sentence of the second paragraph it would be very supportive to schools and assist Headteachers in their efforts:
Keeping schools open in bad weather: Information for headteachers
Many schools are facing difficulties as a result of the adverse weather, which is currently forecast to continue. The Department appreciates the efforts made by headteachers and their staff to keep schools open wherever possible.
In some circumstances closure is advisable, for example where there would not be enough staff on school sites to ensure pupil safety. It is right that the judgement on whether a school should close is made locally by those who are closest to the situation. The Department has confidence in headteachers to make the right decision for their school, to communicate the position promptly and regularly to parents and to do everything possible to re-open as soon as possible. LAs should be able to provide support - for example by gritting access roads to schools.
During this recent crisis, the Headteachers have been criticised for staying open and for closing.  Headteachers would appreciate the support of Essex County Council and the local authority at these difficult times.  The public need to know that Headteachers are doing the best to ensure the safety of Essex children.  Closing our schools is not something that is ever done lightly and we are only too aware of the implications for parents and the local community.  
As Essex County Council member with responsibility for schools we would have hoped that you would have been more supportive in your press releases, radio interviews and TV news appearances. This was an opportunity to have reassured parents of the commitment and dedication of Headteachers, teachers and all school staff to the young people of Essex. 
Yours sincerely
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Mrs S. Hammond

Chair of ASHE 
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 Mrs C Claydon 

Chair of EPHA

Mrs Jo Hodges and  Mr M Southgate

Co-chairs ASEME
